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DVA Board of Trustees Annual Report for 20181 
 

Introduction 
 
 This report is submitted in accordance with C.G.S. §27-102n(i), which requires in pertinent 

part that the DVA Board report on the  progress in fulfilling its mission based on programmatic 
outcomes and provide recommendations, if any, for improving the delivery of services to veterans 
and the addition of new programs.  The Board’s statutory mission is to review and comment on 
the DVA Budget and major policy and programmatic changes and to review agency regulations 
prior to adoption by the Commissioner relating to:   

 
 a. Admission and discharge or transfer of Veterans. 
 b. Fee schedule for programs, services and benefits. 
 c. Participation of eligible family members in programs or services. 

 
Beginning with the first meeting in May 2016 the DVA Board has fulfilled its statutory mission 

through increasingly active engagement with the DVA leadership and oversight of DVA 
operations, policies and programs.  This highly collaborative process was initiated by former 
Commissioner Sean Connolly and expanded under current Commissioner Thomas Saadi.  At the 
DVA Board’s regular quarterly meetings, since May 2016, the DVA Commissioner and DVA 
Senior Staff have provided comprehensive and detailed PowerPoint briefing updates regarding the 
agency budget, staffing, facilities, projects, legislation and policies along with proposals for 
expanded and additional programs and current and anticipated challenges.  

 
In addition to the briefings provided at each DVA Board meeting the DVA provides quarterly 

written reports to the DVA Board with information necessary for the Board to fulfill its mission.   
These reports include program and policy updates, data and performance measures in the following 
areas: 

 
(1) Budget revenues and expenditures. 
(2) Staffing levels. 
(3) Facilities and fleet management.  
(4) Current and planned projects.  
(5) Residential Facility and Patriot’s Landing Family Housing applications for admission 

including number of Veterans admitted, reasons for denials or withdrawals of 
applications for admission and overall monthly occupancy rates in residential 
programs.  

(6) Summary of voluntary and involuntary discharges from Veterans from the Residential 
Program and reasons for discharge (e.g. community based transitional housing, 
independent living, disciplinary actions, etc . . .) 

(7) Summaries of Healthcare Center patient census, clinical services and any incident rates. 
(8) Summary of programs overseen by the Office of Advocacy and Assistance and 

caseload figures for veterans' service officers. 
(9) Cemetery and memorial services including burial statistics.  
(10) Results of any federal and state inspections. 

                                                           
1 For reasons explained in Chairperson’s cover letter this report also includes 2016 and 2017. 
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(11) Summaries by type, frequency and resolution, of concerns raised by Veteran Residents 
of the petitions and complaints filed by Veteran Residents and relatives or authorized 
representatives of such Veteran Residents. 

(12) Additional reports which have included updates on the Bed Bug eradication program, 
results of client surveys, and the status of transitioning the Healthcare Center to a 
Skilled Nursing license. 

 
In providing this information and in responding to inquiries by DVA Board members on a 

myriad of issues, the DVA has exhibited a welcome openness and transparency that has 
contributed greatly to the ability of the DVA Board to effectively perform its mission.   

 
Organizationally this report summarizes the Board’s activities and provides recommendations 

for each of the DVA’s four core functions and concludes with general recommendations for the 
DVA overall. 
 

 
Board Activities and Recommendations for DVA Core Functions 

 
 

I. Residential Programs and Services 
 

The DVA Board has been actively engaged in many major program and policy updates 
implemented over the past two and half years in the Residential Program. 

 
In 2016, the DVA presented a proposal to update the Residential Programs and Services (RPS) 

Detail Work and General Work Program and replace it with an updated all voluntary Veteran 
Vocational and Therapeutic Program (VVTP).  This proposal was reviewed and approved by the 
DVA Board.  The new VVTP follows Federal guidelines and best practices which include training 
and hands on learning, supervision and regular performance evaluations focusing on developing 
vocational marketable job skills and for Veterans not necessarily seeking employment. The 
program provides therapeutic work opportunities which support greater self-esteem and a greater 
sense of purpose and stability. 

 
The RPS Residential Personal Property Policy was updated in August 2016, with input from 

the Board, to address complaints by Veteran Residents and DVA staff that some Veteran Residents 
were unhygienic, hording and utilizing living areas not assigned to them.  The new policy 
addressed prior inconsistent enforcement and varied interpretation of allowed and prohibited 
items.   
 

The Board has supported the DVA entering into Memoranda of Agreements throughout 2016 
– 2018, with State agencies and Community based non-profits to enhance direct support to Veteran 
Residents in securing community based housing, employment, educational opportunities and 
address personal legal issues.  This included, the CT Department of Labor providing on Campus 
employment support services to Veteran Residents; comprehensive daily housing and employment 
case-management by the Chrysalis Center to individual Veteran Residents; the CT Veterans Legal 
Center providing legal assistance and support to Veteran Residents; and assigning a DVA Veteran 
Service Officer to assist Veteran Residents in applying for any State and Federal benefits and 
pensions for which they may be eligible. Some of these partnerships were initiated and developed 
through the work of Board members.   
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Among the most significant changes the Board worked on with the DVA Commissioner was 

a complete revamping of the Residential Programs and Services Program Fee. 

In 2017, after multiple Sub-committee meetings, review of community based best practices in 
transitional housing, the DVA Board voted to update the RPS Program Fee Policy and change 
from a flat $200 per month Program fee for Veteran Residents to a monthly Program Fee based on 
30% of income.  The Program Fee is authorized by the Federal VA which certifies the DVA 
Residential Facility as a federally recognized Veterans Home and is intended to assist with the cost 
of the provision of programs and services to Veteran Residents.  The 30% amount is a standard 
best practice in the majority of community based long-term transitional housing programs.  In 
doing so the DVA Board noted that unlike many community based transitional housing programs, 
DVA RPS provides an onsite outpatient clinic, all meals, recreational opportunities on and off 
Campus, substance abuse treatment and other programmatic support.    

 
This new policy also extended the Program Fee exemption period from three months to four 

months to allow Veteran Residents a greater opportunity to focus on improving their life condition 
without the obligation of paying a monthly Program Fee.  In determining the 30% Program Fee 
amount the DVA adjusts the Veteran’s income downward to reflect any payments for child-
support, alimony, education tuition and any court or government agency ordered mandatory 
payments to state or local government (e.g. income or other taxes).  This is to encourage Veteran 
Residents to be responsible and make payment toward these important obligations. 
 

In the Fall of 2018 the Board, consistent with prior assurances to Veteran Residents, reviewed 
the Program Fee policy to determine whether it should be altered or updated.  The Program Fee 
Sub-committee and ultimately the Board determined in Dec 2018, that the policy was operating 
well and recommended no changes at that time.  However, the Board did recommend reviewing 
the Program Fee policy when planned semi-private rooms are available to Veteran Residents on a 
limited basis pursuant to a planned pilot program. 

 
Board members are actively involved with DVA Stand Down, which is an annual event on 

Campus that each year has brought together an increasing number of federal, State and local 
agencies and social service organizations to provide Veterans with services such as medical and 
dental screenings, employment and educational assistance, legal and motor vehicle help, state and 
federal Veterans Affairs benefits information, and housing referrals.  In 2016, approximately 70 
organizations participated and approximately 800 Veterans attended Stand Down and in 2018, the 
number of participating agencies was over one 100 with nearly 1000 Veterans attending. 
 

Recommendations 

The DVA should pursue the funding needed to provide proposed semi-private rooms for 
Veteran Residents.  While the design for the renovation of an entire wing of residential rooms in 
A-Wing of the Residential Facility was completed in 2018 there is a gap of approximately 
$250,000 in funding for this project with $450,000 in donation funds available.  This project, 
known as A Wing Quality of Life Improvements, will for the first time in the Residential Facility 
provide semi private upgraded rooms in a modern setting. These renovations should be 
accompanied by a new residential program which stresses independence and increased self-
reliance.  Veteran Residents should be required to collectively maintain their living space and 
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common areas in the new Wing, designated study rooms and the ability to refrigerate items and 
cook with a microwave.  Of course for safety and care plan compliance purposes, inspections will 
be necessary and those who do not follow the policies should be removed from the program.  It 
should follow community based best practices and be time limited to not more than 24 months.  
This type of program will support increased success for those seeking employment, education and 
develop or hone the skills necessary to living in supportive or independent community based 
housing. 

 
There should be enhanced recreational activities including additional off Campus trips 

including out of State tourist type destinations such as Washington, D.C., New York City and 
Boston. 

 
The DVA should provide continuum of care for those Veteran Residents who are aging in 

place and unable to either secure or function in a community based setting.  Essential to this 
continuum of care is the transition of the Healthcare Center from a chronic disease hospital to a 
skilled nursing facility as discussed in greater detail herein below. 
 

II. Healthcare Center 
 

In 2017, the DVA Board reluctantly agreed with the imposition of an Administrative patient 
census cap in the wake of ongoing funding cuts in the State budget which resulted in staff 
reductions and reduced capacity to deliver care to a full complement of patients.  The census cap 
was set at 100 Veteran Patients which was determined to be a level which would allow for the 
proper care of Veteran Patients with available staff. 

 
While the Board conducted general oversight of Healthcare Center (HCC) operations since 

May 2016, this oversight evolved into more active directed participation in the setting of long-
term policy regarding the future of the HCC.  More specifically, in late 2017 the DVA initiated an 
in depth review of the long-term clinical care needs of current HCC Veteran Patients and the more 
than 30 Veterans pending admission on the HCC waiting list.  This review resulted in the 
determination that transitioning the HCC from a Chronic Disease Hospital (CDH) to a Skilled 
Nursing Facility (SNF) would better address the needs of existing Veteran Patients and better serve 
the needs of a large number of Veterans across our State in the provision of long-term clinical care.  

 
The Board has been conducting oversight of this transition process through the DVA quarterly 

reports, Board meetings and conference calls and multiple site visits by Board members who have 
provided helpful guidance to the DVA.   The Board members have aggressively advocated for the 
maintaining of the additional clinical and operational services at the DVA Campus not traditionally 
associated with a community based SNF such as an onsite pharmacy, laboratory, onsite physician 
along with many other ancillary programs and services with a Veteran centric focus. 

 
Recommendations 

 
Integral to the transition is the DVA focusing staff restructuring to provide greater direct 

clinical care to Veteran Patients and reduce cost through the streamlining of administrative and 
not direct care overhead.  The DVA should move expeditiously with the transition of the HCC to 
a SNF and as soon as possible begin the admission process for the more than 30 Veterans on the 
HCC waiting list who are not CDH admission eligible but are SNF admission eligible. 
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The DVA must continue to retrain HCC staff to provide the highest standard of care through 

the implementation of best practices, use of new technology and ensure there is no longer a culture 
of performing tasks in a manner because “that is the way we have always done it.” 

 
III. Office of Advocacy and Assistance 

 
The Office of Advocacy and Assistance (OA&A) employs Veteran Service Officers, all 

combat deployment Veterans, who provide representation to Veterans and eligible dependents in 
their claims for Federal pensions and benefits.  OA&A is also responsible for determining 
eligibility for the Veteran flag on the state driver’s license or identification card, certifying Veteran 
Owned Micro Businesses for state contract bidding, administering the Municipal Veterans 
Representative Program, validating Veterans as eligible for pretrial diversionary programs and for 
determining eligibility for the issuance of the CT Wartime Service Medal.  Board members have 
been active in promoting the services of OA&A to Veterans and Service Members across the State.  

 
A new program administered by OA&A was made possible through the collaborative work of 

Board members with Commissioner Saadi, the Yale Law Clinic and Veterans across the State to 
pass Public Act 18-47, providing benefits for certain Veterans with a military discharge 
characterization of Other Then Honorable and who are certified as having a Qualifying Condition: 
(1) Post-Traumatic Stress Disorder; (2) Traumatic Brain Injury; and/or (3) have experienced 
Military Sexual Trauma.  This new law is the first of its kind in the nation and provides for these 
Veterans to receive certain state and municipal benefits and services.  When first proposed, the 
idea was not widely accepted in the Veterans community, however through education and 
advocacy by early 2018 a critical mass of support formed and the bill became law. 

 
Recommendations 

 
It is important to note that over the past decade the DVA has been tasked with administering a 

multitude of additional programs and services and the promulgation of new reports without an 
increase in funding or staff.  The responsibility for compliance with the majority of these new 
mandates has come within the ambit of the DVA Commissioner’s Office and OA&A.  While the 
DVA has fulfilled its responsibilities, additional staffing in OA&A is recommended in order to 
ensure the timely provision of services to our State’s Veterans. 

 
 Also, members of the General Assembly should avoid imposing new reporting mandates 
on DVA without first reviewing existing requirements to determine whether existing reports can 
be consolidated and/or altered to address the informational needs sought. 
 

IV. Cemetery and Memorial Services 
 

OA&A is responsible for overseeing DVA Cemetery and Memorial Services which 
administers three state Veterans’ cemeteries.  The first, and oldest, is located in Darien and closed 
to new burials in the mid-1980s; the second is Colonel Gates Cemetery located in Rocky Hill 
which is reserved for Veteran Resident and Patients of the DVA; and the third is the federally 
recognized State Veterans Cemetery in Middletown.    

 
Several Board members have been active in working with the DVA in developing solutions to 

problems associated with reduced cemetery staffing (from five to three persons in three years) and 
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the expediential increase in annual burial rate over the past ten years from approximately 400 per 
year to nearly 650 per year.  These solutions include the creating of internal efficiencies through 
new operational policies, scheduling burials throughout the week, cross leveling staff from other 
divisions within the DVA to support Cemetery and Memorial Services and upgrading one staff 
member from a part-time to full-time position.  Also, after failing to secure a qualified bidder for 
the opening and closing of burial plots, the DVA worked with Board members to develop a 
restructured RFP which resulted in securing a vendor which has provided excellent services over 
the past year.  

  
Recommendations 

 
The DVA requires additional funding for the perpetual care of the State Veterans Cemetery in 

Middletown as current cemetery operations are funded through appropriations for general DVA 
facility operations.  Possible source of funding is the federal plot allowance funds of approximately 
$700 per burial at the Veterans Cemetery.  The General Assembly should consider allocating these 
funds, currently deposited in the General Fund, to a dedicated budget line item for the perpetual 
care of the Veterans Cemetery.  This would provide needed funds for current and long-term 
maintenance and improvements at the Veterans Cemetery in Middletown. 
 

 The State Veterans Cemetery in Middletown will reach burial capacity within ten years, as 
such the DVA must soon initiate the process of securing additional land for either the expansion 
of the Veterans Cemetery in Middletown or for a new State Veterans Cemetery.  The recommended 
course of action is the acquisition of land adjacent to the existing cemetery which will avoid the 
need for staff to maintain an additional cemetery.  Also, the Veterans Cemetery in Middletown has 
undergone significant recent improvements and is a landmark for State Veterans.  Acquisition of 
the land for the Middletown Cemetery will require a financial commitment from the state as federal 
Cemetery Administration funding is not available for the purchase of land to expand the cemetery. 

 
V. Additional Recommendations 

 
Overall the DVA appropriations have been reduced by a third in less than a ten year period.  

While the agency has absorbed these cuts and continued to provide quality services to our State’s 
Veterans the Board recommends stable funding for the DVA as additional funding reductions will 
certainly have a negative impact on the delivery of quality services and compromise the essential 
task of transitioning the Healthcare Center to a Skilled Nursing Facility. The General Assembly 
also must exercise restraint when considering adoption of unfunded mandates for new programs, 
services or reporting requirements. 
 

The DVA should continue to enhance its programs and services through partnerships, 
especially with community based non-profits by providing low cost operational space on Campus 
in exchange for the provision of care and support to DVA Veterans and Community Based 
Veterans. 

 
VI. Board Minutes 

 
 Attached hereto are the minutes from each Board’s meeting since May 2016, which 
demonstrate the activities of the Board in carrying out its mission and the transparency of the DVA 
in providing the Board with detailed information regarding operations, programs and services. 



 

 

 

 

 

 

Department of Veterans Affairs 

Board of Trustees  

Regular & Special Meeting Minutes 

May 2016 – December 2018 



































 
Department of Veterans Affairs 

State of Connecticut 

 

Board of Trustees Meeting Minutes 

June 1, 2017  

 

(Minutes subject to review at next Board Meeting) 

 

I. Convene Meeting:  

 

The Meeting was called to order by Acting Chair Patrick Nelligan at 3:33PM in the DVA 

Commissioner’s conference room. 

 

Pledge of allegiance was led by Acting Chair Nelligan followed by the taking of attendance 

of Board members. 

 

In attendance: Paul Barry, Richard Benson, Philip Cacciola, Robert Cheslock, Amy 

Donahue, Richard Dziekan, Peter Galgano, Steven Harris, Brien Horan, Frederick Leaf, Patrick 

Nelligan, Tatiana Quinzi, Michael Thomas, Michael Tetrault, Kjell Tollefsen. 

 

Absent: Christopher McDavid, and Paul Tarbox. 

 

Acting Chairman Nelligan asked DVA Chief of Staff and General Counsel Thomas Saadi to 

swear in the re-appointed members of the Board not previously sworn.  Those sworn in were 

Trustees Cacciola, Harris and Quinzi.  

 

Acting Chairman Nelligan entertained a motion to approve the minutes of the previous 

meeting.  Motion made by Trustee Harris and seconded by Trustee Thomas.  Motion passed 

unanimously without any corrections or edits to the minutes. 

 

Commissioner Connolly presented a general update of DVA activities to the Board 

highlighting recent Veteran and DVA achievements, including the Welcome Home Vietnam 

Veterans Day at the Capitol, The first Annual Connecticut Medal of Honor Recipients Ceremony 

at the State Capitol and the Groundbreaking ceremony for the Fisher Foundation House on the 

West Haven VA Campus. Commissioner Connolly then discussed upcoming DVA and Veteran 

events, such as the UCONN Veterans Administrators Conference on June 6
th

, Quinnebaug 

Valley Community College Stand Down on June 10
th

, Wartime Service Medal ceremony at 

Middletown Elks Club on June 21
st
 and the Yard Goats Veterans Appreciation Game on August 

13th.  

 

II. Old Business 

 

Acting Chairman Nelligan then requested, without objection, that item A under New 

Business be moved to the first item under Old Business and asked Chief of Staff Tom Saadi to 

introduce Assistant Attorneys General (AAG) Gary Hawes and Caitlan Calder.  AAGs Hawes 



and Calder presented the proposed multi-state Veterans Charities Sweep being coordinated 

among all the States’ Attorneys General.  The purpose is to identify “bad actors” and educate 

potential donors in ways to avoid scams and questionable charities.  Chief of Staff Saadi 

commented on the importance of the sweep and explained how Trustees and others can contact 

the Attorney General’s Office with ideas and concerns. Acting Chairman Nelligan stated that he 

knew of three charities of concern and asked how to deal with them prior to the Sweep. Trustee 

Galgano also mentioned charities of concern and the use of paid solicitors.  AAG Hawes 

explained that at any time a person may file a complaint with the Department of Consumer 

Protection which has primary jurisdiction on such matters and he want onto say that the use of 

paid solicitors were not per se illegal.  Trustee Leaf asked whether the OAG could require the 

display of charitable credentials to which AAG Hawes responded that such requirement is a 

Legislative issue.  Trustee Benson asked whether Charities must register locally to which AAG 

Hawes responded that it depends on the level of conduct in CT and other states.  Commissioner 

Connolly asked about enforcement and whether the OAG has a consumer fact sheet the DVA 

could distribute to which AAG Hawes responded that enforcement is ongoing and that there is a 

fact sheet on the OAG website. 

 

A.  Residential Facility Program Fee Update 

 

Commissioner Connolly updated the Board as to the overall success in the implementation of 

the updated DVA Program Fee and the first month’s collection rates.    Acting Chairman 

Nelligan asked whether new Veteran Residents are utilizing the 4 months Program Fee waiver 

succuessfully to which the Commissioner replied in the affirmative.   

 

B. Residential Voluntary Discharge Data: 

 

Commissioner Connolly explained the general increase, this year over last, in the number of 

voluntary discharges of Veteran Residents highlighting the fact that most were to community 

based housing with some Veterans purchasing their own homes.  Trustee Barry asked whether 

the DVA tracks success.  Commissioner replied that we provide three months of post discharge 

support and monitoring but do not track discharged Veterans after that period.  Director of 

Residential Services Maria Cheney explained that after the 90 days the DVA does receive 

anecdotal information regarding success in community based housing. Trustee Tollefsen asked 

whether the return rate to DVA by voluntarily discharged Veterans is less than 20% to which 

Director Cheney responded in the affirmative. 

 

C. DOL Detail and General Work Program Settlement update: 

 

Acting Chair Nelligan asked Chief of Staff Saadi to provide an update on the DVA DOL 

Detail and General Worker settlement.  Chief of Staff Saadi explained that the DVA is working 

with the outside claims administrator to finalize the payment mailings to 139 verified Veteran 

Claimants and Estates.  He explained that while the DVA is ahead of the Federal deadline, it is 

behind on its internal time line as additional tax and DOL receipt of payment documents had to 

be processed in response to Veteran Claimants’ concerns and DOL requirements.  Trustee 

Benson asked for the name of the Claims Administrator and whether it was affiliated with the 

State Claims Commissioner.  Saadi identified the Administrator as Garden City out of 

Washington and Florida and explained that they are a state of CT approved contractor and 

utilized by the OAG for process consumer restitution payments and that it is not affiliated with 

the CT Claims Commissioner. 

 



 

 Commissioner Connolly asked Chief of Staff Saadi to provide an update on the Aillon 

Cemetery disinterment matter.  Saadi explained that Mr. Aillon, a Vietnam era Veteran, has been 

incorrectly buried in the Middletown Veterans Cemetery as the DVA did not know at the time of 

burial that he was a convicted triple murderer.  According to the Federal Cemetery 

Administration he must be disinterred if the DVA is to receive the two pending Federal Grants 

(approximately $6 Million).  The DVA attempted directly and through the OAG for over a year 

to work out a settlement with the family of Mr. Aillon without success and have now filed for a 

Probate Court order for custody of the remains for the purpose of disinterring the remains. 

  

D. Budget Update: 

 

Acting Chair Nelligan asked the Commissioner for a budget update.  Commissioner 

Connolly reviewed the Governor’s proposed Budget revisions equaling cuts of $310,569 in FY 

2018 and $2,389,989 in FY 2019.  He explained that this is one of several budget proposals 

being considered by the Legislature and that the Governor’s revisions were not based on input 

from DVA prior to publication.  Trustee Barry said that several years ago there was a proposal to 

eliminate OA&A and wanted to know who makes these decisions and why is OA&A Manager 

position eliminated? Commissioner Connolly explained that the OA&A Manager position was 

not eliminated but due to the hiring freeze DVA has not been able to fill the vacancy.  He further 

explained that DVA was resubmitting to have the position approved for refill.  Trustees Barry 

and Benson both criticized the proposed cuts and stated that the DVA has been cut from $34 

million in 2007 to about $25 million in 2017 and that these cuts are drastic and that the Board 

needs to say no to this budget and send a letter to OPM Secretary Ben Barnes and the Governor.  

Trustee Tollefsen agreed with the concerns but suggested meeting with Secretary Barnes.  Acting 

Chair Nelligan stated that Trustees should contact Legislators directly.  Trustee Harris said that 

this issue should be treated similarly to civil rights issues and that Board members should get 

directly in front of Legislators to express objections to proposed cuts to DVA.  Chief of Staff 

Saadi recommended that the Board members contact elected officials directly and encourage 

others to do so because if the Board sent a collective letter others may not take action on their 

own.  Saadi stated that multiple letters, calls and emails from a broad range of Veterans and 

friends of Veterans will have a greater impact. Trustee Thomas stated that the Board must be 

cognizant of the fact that the state is in dire fiscal straights. 

 

Commissioner Connolly stated that in spite of recent reductions and holdback the DVA 

continues to Serve Those Who Served and have done more with less funding through 

partnerships, expansion of internship and volunteer programs and new ways of delivering 

services.  He stated that he does not want to see these or any cuts and while he opposes such cuts 

he stressed that the DVA and the Board must look at new ways to support Veterans and deliver 

services.  Commissioner Connolly then said he would look into holding a Special Board meeting 

or setting up a meeting with Secretary Barnes and would follow up with the Board. 

 

Acting Chair Nelligan then asked for a projects update by Projects and Operations Director 

Joe Danao.  Director Danao provided an update on the Middletown Veterans Cemetery plot 

expansion grant and the maintenance and beautification grant.  Director Danao explained that 

DVA has several other projects racked high on the Federal reimbursement list including a new 

Fire Alarm and suppression system, Emergency generator, and ADA upgrades.  Director Danao 

announced that the Residential F-Wing computer and Entertainment room is complete and will 

open soon for Veteran Residents.  

 



Trustee Thomas asked about the functional life of alarm systems to which Director Danao 

responded that the norm was ten years.  Trustee Tetreault asked if the F-Wing room will have 

Wi-Fi to which Director Danao responded in the affirmative.  Director Danao then reviewed a 

list of planned smaller projects across the DVA Campus including a new generator, future Day 

room renovations and the cleaning of the DVA Veterans’ Monument. 

 

III. New Business 

 

A. CT Attorney General Veteran Charities Sweep: 

 

This issue was taken up as first item under Old Business. 

 

B. Legislative Update: 

 

Acting Chair Nelligan asked Chief of Staff Saadi for a Legislative update.  Chief of Staff 

Saadi explained the details of the bills and status as follows:  

 

(1) S.B. 342, which would clarify the definition of Veteran in CGS 27-103(a)(2) to include, 

number of days of active service notwithstanding, any one honorably discharged or released 

under honorable conditions from the Armed Forces within the definition of Veteran. This bill is 

pending a vote on the Senate calendar.  Saadi noted that the bill would not expand the number of 

Veterans who would qualify for benefits or honors reserved for disabled Veterans, Wartime 

Service Veterans or Veterans just coming off of active duty or their eligible survivors 

(e.g.  municipal tax abatements, wartime service medal, tuition waiver, one year waived motor 

vehicle registration, etc . . .) because those statutes expressly define eligibility in a manner more 

restrictive than the baseline definition of Veteran in C.G.S. 27-103(a)(2).  

 

(2) H.B. 7102 would provide increased protection to Veteran and service member 

information including Selective Service or Military Identification numbers, military discharge 

documents, and copies of military identity cards by including such information within the ambit 

of other protected information pursuant to C.G.S. § 42-471.  Violators would be subject to civil 

penalties of up to $500 for each violation as well as injunctive relief.  The bill passed the House 

and is pending in the Senate. 

 

(3) S.B. 857 would designate the DVA Rocky Hill Campus as the “Connecticut Veterans 

Center”.  Saadi stated that the Committee amended the bill based on a proposal by State Rep. 

Anthony Guerrera to rename the campus the “Rocky Hill, Connecticut Veterans Center” and that 

is a misnomer communicating that the campus is a Municipal entity instead of a statewide 

campus for all Connecticut Veterans.  The bill is not on the Senate calendar but as attempts to 

amend the bill to reflect the original language failed due to objections by Rep. Guerrera, the bill 

will likely not come up for a vote.     

 

(4) H.B. 7101 clarifies, consistent with federal law, that members of the National Guard and 

Armed Forces Reserve components who do not have active duty service beyond that for initial 

entry training are eligible for burial in our State Veterans Cemeteries if they are entitled to 

receive retirement pay under 10 USC chapter 1223 or, but for, their age would otherwise be 

eligible to collect such retirement pay.  The Bill is pending a vote in the House. 

 



Commissioner Connolly then presented updates as to progress on the DVA strategic 

objectives outlined at the previous Board meeting as follows: (1) Continue Revitalizing DVA’s 

Residential Program with greater support services, new Vocational program, additional 

partnerships; (2) Begin Three Key Projects, two cemetery projects and one campus project which 

is the fire alarm and sprinkler replacement and upgrades in Building 2; (3) Review and Update 

Office of Advocacy and Assistance and Burial and Memorial Service; and (4) Expand 

Partnerships and Collaboration for Connecticut’s Veterans Center of Excellence. 

IV. Closing remarks 

 

 There being no further business, Acting Chair Nelligan entertained a motion to adjourn.  

Motion was made by Trustee Benson and seconded by Trustee Thomas.  Motion passed 

unanimously at 5:10PM. 

 

 

Respectfully Submitted: 

 

 

____________________________________  Date ____________________ 

Patrick Nelligan, Acting Chair 

DVA Board of Trustees 

 

12 June 2017











Department of Veterans Affairs 

State of Connecticut 

Board of Trustees Meeting Minutes 

December 12, 2017  

(Minutes subject to review at next Board Meeting) 

I. Convene Meeting:

The Meeting was called to order by Chair Christopher McDavid at 3:37 PM in the DVA 

Acting Acting Commissioner’s conference room. 

Pledge of allegiance was led by Chair McDavid followed by the taking of attendance of 

Board members. 

In attendance: Paul Barry, Richard Benson, Philip Cacciola, Robert Cheslock, Richard 

Dziekan, Peter Galgano, Frederick Leaf, Christopher McDavid, Patrick Nelligan, Paul Tarbox, 

and Kjell Tollefsen.  

Absent: Amy Donahue, Steven Harris, Brien Horan, Michael Thomas & Tatiana Quinzi 

Chair McDavid entertained a motion to approve the minutes of the previous meeting.  

Motion made by Trustee Benson and seconded by Trustee Nelligan.  Motion passed unanimously 

without any corrections or edits to the minutes. 

Chair McDavid commented on how active we all are during Veterans Day and also wished 

Acting Commissioner Saadi an early “Happy Birthday.” 

Acting Commissioner’s update: Acting Commissioner Saadi explained the many Veterans 

Day events across the State he attended as well as mentioned the Saluting Branches event/in-kind 

donation held at the Middletown Veterans Cemetery on December 1, 2017, where arborists from 

across CT provided their services (approx.. $100K of work) removing and trimming several 

overgrown and diseased trees and shrubs in the cemetery. The Acting Commissioner also 

discussed the new Residential fitness center ribbon cutting and groundbreaking ceremony for 

improvements being made to the Residential A Wing.  He spoke about the success of the 2017 

CT Veterans Hall of Fame ceremony held on December 4
th

 and went through upcoming events

including the DVA Residential Holiday Party, Wreaths Across American ceremony and the 

groundbreaking ceremony at the State Veterans’ Cemetery on December 16, and 19 respectively. 



 

 

II. Old Business 

 

A.  DVA Healthcare Center (HCC) – License & Level of Care:   

 

Chair McDavid reported on the background of the HCC licensure issue explaining that the 

Legislature included a $2 million cut to the HCC based on forcing a change in the license from a 

Chronic Disease Hospital (CDH) to a nursing home.  He stated that the HCC Sub-committee 

appointed as the previous Board meeting held two committee meetings and that members 

contacted many legislators to urge them to remove the cut from the state budget. 

 

  Trustee Nelligan, Chair of the HCC Sub-committee, explained that it was formed to assist in 

navigating what information would establish that changing from a CDH to a nursing home is not 

the way to best serve our Veterans.  He explained that the committee was able to gather 

information that the HCC is providing a broad range of care and services commensurate with the 

CDH license and meet or exceed the required level of care despite the continued fiscal and 

staffing cut-backs.  Trustee Nelligan explained that there is still a $2M budget cut in the FY 2019 

budget and that the Board must work to reverse this cut which would severely lower care for 

Veterans.  Even if the HCC license remained as a CDH that proposed cut must be reversed as a 

$2million hit to other parts of the agency would be catastrophic.  Sub-committee will work to 

provide all Trustees with a “one pager” summarizing the relevant information to help educate 

legislators in the upcoming session.  He highlighted that all Board members need to educate state 

officials so they understand that the DVA cannot absorb a $2million cut. 

 

Acting Commissioner Saadi explained that the DVA has done a “deep dive” on the care of 

each patient in the HCC for a broad range of data related to the care they are receiving and is 

providing this information along with myriad other documentation to DSS which is conducting a 

level of care review of the DVA among other agencies. 

 

B. Residential A-Wing Update: 

 

The Acting Commissioner briefed the Board on the status of the quality of life 

improvements to A wing of the Residential Facility which is scheduled for completion in the fall 

0f 2018.  He also explained that the new Fitness Center is open and operating and that there are 

additional asbestos abatement and upgrade projects taking place in the Residential Facility.    

 

C. Budget & Staffing Update: 

 

Shumei Chu and Michael Clark from DVA’s Fiscal Office presented a report in response to 

previous requests by Trustees of the historical staffing and fiscal trends at DVA.  They explained 

the downward trend over the previous ten years during which staffing went from 292 full-time 

employees in 2008 to a current 192 level.  During that same time part-time staffing went from 87 

to a current level of 64.  Ms. Chu explained that this represents a 32% drop in total staffing over 

ten years.  In 2008, DVA’s Personal Service Expense was approximately $24 million and the 

current FY18 is approximately $19 million.  When asked by multiple Trustees whether the DVA 

can sustain services, they explained that the DVA can’t sustain these cuts along with the change 

in licensure of HCC to Nursing Home and a $2 million cut in FY19.   

 

Trustees Barry and Benson voiced concerns and frustration asking what is the motivation of 

those seeking to cut the DVA by $2 million when it is a small agency that has absorbed so many 



 

 

other cuts.  Trustee Barry asked if there other reasons for this cut other than a “mistake” being 

made?” 
 

Chairman McDavid agreed with the other Trustees concerns and also expressed his concerns 

with the motives for the proposed cuts.    Acting Commissioner Saadi explained that he had no 

reason to assign a secret motive stating that many legislators who have become aware of the 

proposed cuts expressed dismay and hope that they could address the issues in 2018. Trustee 

Nelligan stated where cam our Veterans in need of specialty care go if the HCC becomes a 

nursing home?  There may not be another location that can admit these veteran and for those 

who can stay there level of care will be reduced. 
 

  Acting Commissioner Saadi stated that in response to request by legislators and Trustees 

that he will be inviting Legislators to tour the DVA Campus to see firsthand the services 

provided to our Veterans.  Trustees asked if they can attend these tours to which the   Acting 

Commissioner responded in the affirmative.  Trustee Benson stressed the need for all Trustees to 

be present during on site Legislative meetings.  Chairman McDavid assured that all will be 

notified of meeting dates and times. 

 

D. Projects Update 

 

Projects and Operations Director Joe Danao provided a general DVA Projects update 

including an explanation of the Middletown State Veteran Cemetery Expansion project with a 

completion date of December 2018, and the Cemetery Appearance project with a completion 

date of February 2020.  These two projects total approximately $8.6 million in improvements 

fully funded by the federal Cemetery Grants program.   

 

Director Danao also updated Trustees in the efforts to secure State Bonding funds for a 

new Campus fire alarm and fire suppression system.  Also, a new chiller for the HCC is awaiting 

award of construction and the Campus emergency generator is under construction with and 

estimated completion date in May 2018.  He also reported on the A-Wing improvements and the 

new DVA website which is experiencing a record amount of use as well as the DVA Mobile 

application which has 388 downloads since inception. 

 

III. New Business 

 

A. Residential Facility - Bed Bug Protocol: 

Chuck Leone of the DVA Residential Program provided update on bed bug situation.  In 
December 2014 first evidence of bed bugs found in Residential living areas.  In January of 2015, Pest 

Management Plan put in place.  Monthly inspections conducted by residential staff along with 

regularly scheduled canine inspections of living areas, common areas, office and B-Clinic 

conducted.  While bed bug activity was under control for much of 2015, 2016 and early 2017 in 

October 2017 bed bug activity increased significantly.   Mr. Leone explained that additional 

treatments for all living areas affected took place and that new admissions must heat treat all 

personal belongings upon arrival.   

 

  Acting Commissioner Saadi explained that he received complaints from Veteran Residents 

about the procedures and notices related to the bed bug treatment protocols and asked the 

Residential Director to provide him a detailed report on the issue and to update the Integrated 



Pest Management Plan. Mr. Leone explained that the Residential Director held a Staff 

educational seminar and working group on November 28, 2017, which included experts from the 

State’s Agricultural Experiment Station.  This was followed by a Town Hall Meeting for staff 

and Veteran Residents on December 19, 2017, which included the State’s expert.  Mr. Leone 

explained that new procedures are being implemented which included better notification to 

Veteran Residents. 

B. Program Fee Update:

  Acting Commissioner Saadi gave update on the DVA Program Fee including revenue, 

compliance and non-compliance trends.  He explained that there was an uptick in involuntary 

discharges immediately after the implementation of the new program fees for noncompliance and 

that absent a jump in non-compliance in October 2017, most Veterans Residents are making the 

required payments of 30% of income beginning on their 5
th

 month of residency.    Acting

Commissioner Saadi explained that non-compliance discharge appeals are usually by providing 

the Veteran Resident a period of time to pay an arrearage and attend credit counseling.   

  Acting Commissioner Saadi explained that Veteran Resident Mike Tetreault, resigned at 

Veteran Residential Facility Council President and thus was no longer a statutory member of 

Board.  However, he and former Veteran Council President expressed concerns about the 

Program Fee to the   Acting Commissioner and that Mr. Coveney sent him an email with a 

proposed alternative approach.    Acting Commissioner Saadi stated that he assured Mr. Coveney 

he would present the email to the Board which he did.  The email stated that the Council voted 

unanimously to ask that the Program Fee be altered to a level of $100 and that Veterans with 

income under $600 be exempt from the Program Fee.  The email also asked that the Acting 

Acting Commissioner have broad discretion to forgive arrearage owed by Veterans who would 

like to return to the DVA.  The intent, explained the email, is to help “fill” the residential facility 

again while helping those who struggle with financial issues. 

Trustee Nelligan suggested reconvening the Program Fee sub-committee to discuss the issues 

raised in the email and to review the Program Fee issue overall.  Chairman McDavid agreed, 

reappointed the Committee and asked for a report back on findings and suggestions at the 

Board’s March 2018 meeting.  New BOT member from Residential Facility will be voted in 

January 2018, and that person will also be included as a member of the Program Fee sub-

committee. 

Trustee Cheslock reported that he presented   Acting Commissioner Saadi with a petition 

from all HCC patients opposing the proposed licensure change.    Acting Commissioner Saadi 

said that he forwarded the petition to all Board members as would provide it to visiting 

Legislators as well. 

Chair McDavid surveyed feasible dates with the Board and set the nest Board meeting for 

Tuesday, March 13, 2018 at 3:30pm.   The Chair and   Acting Acting Commissioner wished 

everyone a Happly Holiday. 



IV. Closing

There being no further business, Chair McDavid entertained a motion to adjourn.  Motion 

was made by Trustee Leaf and seconded by Trustee Benson.  Motion passed unanimously at 5:26 

PM.













Department of Veterans Affairs 
State of Connecticut 

Board of Trustees Meeting Minutes 
June 5, 2018 

(Minutes subject to review at next Board Meeting) 

I. Convene Meeting:

The Meeting was called to order by Chair McDavid at 3:34 PM in the DVA Commissioner’s 
conference room. 

Pledge of allegiance was led by Chair McDavid followed by the taking of attendance of Board 
members. 

In attendance: Paul Barry, Richard Benson, Philip Cacciola, Robert Cheslock, Ronald Coveney, 
Frederick Leaf, Peter Galgano, Christopher McDavid,, Paul Tarbox, Michael A. Thomas, and Kjell 
Tollefsen.  

Absent: Steven Harris, Patrick Nelligan, and Tatiana Quinzi 

Chair McDavid entertained a motion to approve the minutes of the previous meeting.  Motion made 
by Trustee Tarbox and seconded by Trustee Thomas.  Motion passed unanimously without any 
corrections or edits to the minutes. 

Chair McDavid commented on the past prior quarters achievements regarding the budget and then 
introduced Commissioner Saadi. 

Commissioner’s update:  The Commissioner thanked everyone for the hard work on restoring the $2 
million into the budget and then went on to speak of the events attended and accomplishments of the 
DVA during the previous fiscal quarter.  This included the Welcome Home Vietnam Veterans 
Ceremony at the State Capitol, Holland Club Luncheon in Groton and the Welcome Home & Freedom 
Salute Ceremony in honor of 103rd Airlift Wing & 103rd Control Squadron held on April 8, 2018.  He 
also attended the Military/Veteran Yard Goat Appreciation Game held on May 18, 2018 and several 
War Time Service Medal Ceremonies across the State.  The Commissioner discussed the Re-
Dedication and Ribbon Cutting Ceremony for the “Returned Soldier Monument” and spoke of the three 
Memorial Day Parades and ceremonies he attend in Berlin, Enfield and Danbury.  He acknowledged 
the volunteers from Cigna that came onto the DVA Campus for “Cigna Day of Giving” and thanked 
Advocacy and Assistance Director Ryan McKenna for conducting Municipal Veteran Representative 
Training on the DVA Campus for 50 trainees.   The Commissioner then spoke on many upcoming 



events including the July 4th VFW Massing of the Flags Ceremony & August 10th Veteran Unclaimed 
Cremains Ceremony.    

II. Old Business 
 
A. DVA Healthcare Center Update (HCC) – Dual License Working Group:   

 
  Chair McDavid asked Commissioner Saadi for an update who then explained that the DVA 

continues with a dual license approach as to the HCC through a working group with OPM, DSS and 
DPH to transitions from a single chronic disease license to a dual license facility.  The working group is 
developing an RFP to hire a Healthcare Management Consultant (HMC) to assist with the transition.   

 
Trustees questioned the Commissioner on the funding of the HMC which he explained would come 

from existing DVA appropriations however, the funds will not be taken away from any of the funding 
that services the Veterans.   

 
B. Budget & Staffing /Manager Update: 
 
The Chair recognized Fiscal Manager Michael Clark from DVA’s Fiscal Office to give an update 

on the budget and staffing trends. Mr. Clark explained that the DVA has a projected salary surplus of 
480,000 dollars and a projected operating budget deficit of $204,000.  He further explained that OPM 
has refused to approve using part of the salary surplus to cover operating expenses as a one-time event.  
He further stated that OPM told him to have the Commissioner use IGW Funds to cover the deficit 
which both Mr. Clark and Commissioner Saadi oppose.   

 
The Commissioner then provided an update as the DVA staffing highlighting the status of the 

searches for HCC Director, Residential Director and Safety and Security Director.  In response to 
questions the Commissioner explained that a Staff Attorney was needed at the DVA to provide 
continuity and consistency in DVA Rules, regulations, MOU/MOAs and to oversee FOIA, CHRO and 
several other categories of legal and administrative issues.        

 
Trustees Thomas and Tarbox asked for a clarification of the regulation applying to transferring 

funds from Personal Services to Operating Expenses which was explained by Mr. Clark.  Trustees 
Benson, Barry and Cacciola expressed their concerns about a backlog of the installation of headstones 
at the Middletown Veterans Cemetery and the staffing issues in Cemetery and Memorial Services.   The 
Commissioner responded to these concerns stating that both issues would be reviewed immediately and 
action taken in a timely manner.    
 

C. Projects Update 
 
Projects and Operations Director Joe Danao provided a general DVA Projects update including 

an explanation of the Middletown State Veteran Cemetery Expansion project with a completion date of 
December 2018, and the Cemetery Appearance project with a completion date of February 2020.  He 
further explained that there is no paving date at the Cemetery due to the weather which delayed the 
progress of the project.  Director Danao went on to say that these two projects total approximately $8.6 
million in improvements fully funded by the federal Cemetery Grants program.   

 



Director Danao also updated the Trustees on the Residential Facility A-Wing renovations and 
the Returned Soldier Monument was funded by donations and is now considered a public monument.  
He reported that retiling of building 50 is nearly complete and we are awaiting the award of 
construction phase of Building 2.  Director Danao went on to explain that the agency is moving forward 
with fire alarms updates campus wide based on allocation of $186,000 by the bond commission.  The 
Campus Emergency Generator Replacement has been completed and the Security and Safety 
improvements are awaiting state funding pre-design.  Director Danao reported on the recent bond 
allocation approvals including $300,000 is allocated for replacement of the HCC Chiller and $353,000 
for ADA Upgrades to Buildings 2, 3 and 4.    

 
Trustees Benson and Thomas raised the issue of the backlog of headstones to which  Director 

Danao answered that the delay of installation of the headstones had to do with matters not in the 
agencies control.  Commissioner Saadi directed Mr. Danao and other DVA staff to present him with a 
new plan to address this issue within a week. 

 
 

III. New Business 
 

A. Legislative Updates: 

Commissioner Saadi explained that the Definition of Veteran Bill – SB 287, which would have 
clarified the issue of who is a Veterans under state law died on Senate Calendar, however if he is  
Commissioner in 2019 he plans to reintroduce the bill. 
 

Commissioner Saadi reported that the Municipal Veterans’ Bill - HB 5317 which would have 
updated the name of such persons to “Municipal Veterans Representative” and provided more 
flexibility to municipalities died on House Calendar, however, if he is Commissioner in 2019 he plans 
to reintroduce the bill. 

 
Commissioner Saadi reported on a bill HB 5319 which would have directed proceeds from sale of 

property abandoned by Veterans Charitable organizations to the Department’s Institutional General 
Welfare (IGW) fund.  This was not reported out of Financial, Revenue or Bonding Committee 
however, he hopes that the VA Committee will reintroduce in 2019.  

 
Commissioner Saadi reported on a bill providing benefits for certain veterans diagnosed with post-

traumatic stress disorder or traumatic brain injury or who have had an experience of military sexual 
trauma – HB 284 which passed.   The Commissioner explained that the DVA will provide the 
appropriate form and guidance to State agencies and municipalities but the DVA will not be the arbiter 
of denials of eligibility.  
 

B. Cemetery – Saturday Burial Policy: 

  Commissioner Saadi and Mr. McKenna reported that effective July 7, 2018, Saturday burials will 
be restored at the Middletown Cemetery.  Additionally, updated rules and regulations for individuals 
visiting the Veterans Cemetery have been promulgated and the Federal Marker Reimbursement 
Procedures have been updated. 

 
 



C. Residential Facility Saturday Transportation Update: 

  Commissioner Saadi reported that due to the staffing constraints and budget reductions DVA 
temporarily suspended regular Saturday transportation for Veteran Residents in March 2018.  However, 
working with Physical Plant, Transportation Department and Residential Services the Commissioner 
has authorized Recreational Saturday Transportation to resume on June 16, 2018.  

 
D. Respite Care Beds Reopened in HCC: 

  Commissioner Saadi reported that in 2017 former Commissioner Connolly issued a moratorium on 
the HCC Respite Care Program to focus staff on care for regularly admitted chronic care Veteran 
Patients.  DVA conducted a review of this moratorium and based on input from medical, fiscal and 
human resource staff the Commissioner lifted the moratorium and HCC began accepting Respite Care 
admissions a few weeks prior and beds are booked through August.  The Commissioner also reports 
there are 12 individuals on the waiting list.   

 
Chair McDavid recognized Commissioner Saadi for additional new business.  Commissioner Saadi 

reviewed the current Program Fee Policy which is based on 30% of income with no cap on payment  
and no minimum income exemption.  The Commissioner explained that in light of the previous work 
performed by BOT Program Fee subcommittees and internal DVA review that he is recommending the 
reconvening of the Subcommittee to entertain the following recommendation: 

 
1. Update the Program Fee to 25% of Income; 
2. Cap the program Fee at not more than $900 monthly; 
3. Exempt from the Program Fee any Veteran with $300 or less of monthly income, 

 
Chair McDavid reappointed the Program Fee subcommittee as follows: Trustees Barry, Coveney, 
Dziekan, Nelligan, Tarbox and Tollefson.  The Commissioner asked that a representative from the 
fiscal office be included.  The Commissioner asked that the committee on Program Fees meet before 
the fall, preferably before the next Board of Trustees meeting set for September, 2018 to provide 
recommendations to be implemented, if appropriate, in the late fall of 2018. 

 
Chair Mc David recognized Trustee Coveney for new business.  Trustee Coveney made a motion that 
this board advise the Commissioner to immediately contact the proper authorities to investigate staff or 
staff members who purportedly administered incorrect overdoses of morphine to a patient in the DVA 
HCC. Trustee Coveney expressed his concerns that no one is above the law and such incidents must be 
properly and fully investigated and the Commissioner must ensure this happens.  Trustee Coveney also 
stated that the Commissioner should advise staff of their Whistleblower Protection Act rights. 

 
Based on the potential of both medical and personnel information being discussed it was 

recommended by Chairman McDavid to go to Executive Session.  Motion passed unanimously.  After 
deliberations in executive session Chairman McDavid requested a motion to go back into regular 
session which passed unanimously.  At 5:41 PM the Board reconvened in Regular Session.  Trustee 
Coveney withdrew his motion based upon the discussion in the Executive Session that, among other 
things, the Commissioner will contact the appropriate state agencies, review the matter further and 
report back to the Board.    
 





Department of Veterans Affairs 
State of Connecticut 

Board of Trustees Meeting Minutes 
September 12, 2018 

(Minutes subject to review at next Board Meeting) 

I. Convene Meeting:

The Meeting was called to order by Chair McDavid at 3:32 PM in the DVA Commissioner’s 
Conference room. 

Pledge of allegiance was led by Chair McDavid followed by the taking of attendance of Board 
members. 

In attendance: Paul Barry, Richard Benson, Philip Cacciola, Robert Cheslock, Ronald Coveney, 
Richard Dziekan, Peter Galgano, Steven Harris, Alyssa Kelleher, Christopher McDavid, Paul Tarbox, 
Michael A. Thomas, and Kjell Tollefsen.  

Absent: Frederick Leaf and Tatiana Quinzi 

Chair McDavid entertained a motion to approve the minutes of the previous meeting.  Trustee 
Dziekan stated that he was mistakenly listed as absent in the minutes of the Board Meetings on 
March 20, 2018 and June 5, 2018.  Executive Secretary Darlene Deschaine will make the correction.  
Motion made by Trustee Tarbox and seconded by Trustee Thomas.  Motion passed 
unanimously with corrections or edits to the minutes. 

Chair McDavid welcomed new Board Member Alyssa Kelleher and then called on Commissioner 
Saadi to administer the oath of office to Ms. Kelleher.   

Commissioner’s update:  The Commissioner introduced Chief Stephen Scatena, newly appointed 
Chief of Safety and Security for the DVA.  The Commissioner also introduced Lesbia Nieves, newly 
hired Director of DVA Residential & Program Services.  He stated that Lieutenant Colonial Nieves has 
served in the Army National Guard for 31 years.  Director Nieves stated that her vision for the DVA is 
to continue working passionately for the rights of veterans and to create an environment safe and secure 
for the veterans.  The Commissioner reported that the DVA hired Air Force Veteran Patrice Olson to 
serve as the DVA Staff Attorney.  The Commissioner also reported that he hired a new Healthcare 
Center Administrator, Laura Nelson, who will be starting Friday, September 14th.   



The Commissioner spoke of the events attended and accomplishments of the DVA during the previous 
fiscal quarter including six Wartime Service Medal ceremonies across the State and an event held in 
Windsor honoring female WWII Veterans.  On June 15th a Quilts of Valor Ceremony presented several 
DVA veterans with homemade quilts.  The Commissioner reported that Bud Neal (Vietnam Veteran) of 
Neal Tree Services and Sandy Ingellis, horticulturist, along with volunteers donated all labor and 
materials to create a Healing Garden (valued at $140,000) next to the Healthcare Center for our 
veterans to enjoy.   

The Commissioner reported that the DVA conducted an unclaimed cremated remains military 
burial ceremony for four WWII Veterans.  The Commissioner attended a ceremony in New Britain 
for the dedication of a Global War on Terrorism monument which took place on 9/11/2018.   The 
Commissioner then spoke of the many upcoming events including the Annual DVA Stand Down 
Event scheduled for September 21st, the Memorial Dedication for Medal of Honor recipient USAF 
TSgt. John Chapman on September 30th and the AT&T Veterans 3 Mile Charity Run at the 
DVA Campus scheduled for November 10th.  The Commissioner also spoke of the Veterans Day 
ceremonies to be held on and off the DVA Campus and Wreaths Across America to be held on Dec. 
15th.   

II. Old Business

A. DVA Healthcare Center Update (HCC) – License Working Group:
  Chair McDavid asked Commissioner Saadi to provide an update on the HCC license.  The 

Commissioner explained that the DVA initiated an in-depth review performed by the HCC clinical 
admissions team in consultation with the State Department of Public Health (DPH), Department of 
Social Services (DSS) and Office of Policy and Management (OPM) for the long-term clinical care 
needs of current HCC Veteran Patients and the approximately thirty Veterans pending admission the 
HCC waiting list.  The goal now is to transition the HCC from a Chronic Disease Hospital (CDH) to a 
Skilled Nursing Facility (SNF). 

This review resulted in the determination that transitioning the HCC from a CDH to a SNF with 
specialized beds, would significantly better address the needs of Veteran Patients and the needs of a 
larger number of Veterans across our State in the provision of long-term clinical care then the DVA’s 
current license.   

The DVA is assembling the Healthcare Licensure Transition team which will be led by the HCC 
Administrator and include key DVA internal assets from the Fiscal Department as well as 
representatives from DPH, DSS and potential asset augmentation by existing state vendors focusing on 
current patient assessments. 

The transition to a SNF with specialized beds is to be accomplished without reducing the current 
level of care for existing Veteran Patients and will maintain the additional clinical and operational 
services not traditionally associated with a community based SNF such as an outside pharmacy, 
laboratory, full time onsite physician along with many other ancillary programs and services with a 
Veteran-centric focus.  

Trustees questioned the Commissioner on the funding of the HCC and the swiftness of the decision 
to switch from dual licensure to SNF.  The Trustees also questioned the staffing needs of the SNF.  
The Commissioner explained that transitioning to SNF had been a part of the dual licensing discussion 



since December of 2017, and it was determined that the dual license option was no longer feasible.  
Trustee Nelligan reiterated that an internal assessment determined that the information given to the 
Commissioner regarding dual licensure being the best course of action was incorrect.  The 
Commissioner explained that currently there are 29 veterans on the waiting list and the HCC has 29 
empty beds yet Veterans cannot be admitted as they do not meet CDH admission criteria.  The 
transition from CDH to SNF will allow continuity of care for DVA Residential Veterans and admission 
of those on the HCC waiting list.  The Commissioner also reported that OPM and DAS approved 
refilling some staff positions but that he continues to engage DAS and OPM to obtain approval to refill 
other positions.   

B. Program Fee Committee Update:

The Chair recognized Trustee Barry to report on the latest update on the Program Fee Committee.  
Trustee Barry reported that given the potential transition of Board membership and DVA leadership 
and that the A-wing renovation will not commence until November or December 2018, to table further 
decisions on the Program Fee until at least December 2018.  Several components of the member’s 
discussions ranged from fee levels to capping the program fee versus assessments.  

C. Budget & Staffing Update:

The Chair then recognized Fiscal Manager Michael Clark from DVA’s Fiscal Office to give an 
update on the budget and staffing trends. Mr. Clark explained that the DVA last year had a $600,000 
surplus in Personal Services line item.  Mr. Clark and Commissioner Saadi were able to persuade OPM 
to transfer $170,000 from Personal Services to cover Operating Expenses after OPM first 
recommended the DVA use the IGW to pay for the operating expenses.  Mr. Clark explained that  
some key positions such as the Director of Safety and Security and Director of Residential Programs & 
Services have been filled while the positions of Administrator of DVA Healthcare Center and Staff 
Attorney, are incoming.  Mr. Clark reports that more budget details are to follow at the next board 
meeting in December.       

D. Projects Update

Projects and Operations Director Joe Danao provided a general DVA Projects update including
the A-Wing Renovation, an explanation of the Middletown State Veteran Cemetery Expansion project 
with a completion date of December 2018, and the Cemetery Appearance project with a completion 
date of February 2020.  The Commissioner explained that the A-Wing Renovation is funded fully by 
donations so this project is not subject to bonding approvals or State budget appropriations.  Trustee 
Nelligan asked if it was possible to invite outside entities to lease some the empty buildings on campus 
and have them pay for and upgrade the renovations or to expand on those buildings.  Mr. Danao 
explained that we have tenants currently and they pay for maintenance costs.  He further explained that 
leasing sometimes helps with space utilization however brining some buildings up to code can be 
costly.  Mr. Danao reported on other working projects such as the HCC bedside televisions, energy 
conversation and multiple information technology upgrades. 

Trustee Nelligan recommended forming a subcommittee to address the utilization of space on 
the Rocky Hill Campus.   He further suggested creating an RFP to use buildings for veteran services 
providers.  Commissioner Saadi explained that the DVA is currently engaged in this process with 
community based non-profits and intends to expand this approach.   



III. New Business

A. Cemetery, Headstone Contract & Staffing

Ryan McKenna, Director of Office of Assistance and Advocacy reported on the new two year 
contract signed with Czaja Brothers, Inc. for headstone setting services which will address the backlog 
of the installation of headstones, the current count is approximately 60 headstones to be installed.  Mr. 
McKenna reported that the cemetery expansion project is on scheduled to be completed this year and 
the cemetery appearance grant project is estimated to be complete in February of 2020.  The last large 
cemetery project is cemetery services Master Plan.  The Commissioner thanked Trustees Barry, 
Benson, Mr. McKenna and Mr. Danao for their work in updating the headstone contract.   

Mr. McKenna went on to report that DAS listed the full time Office Assistant position to serve in 
Cemetery Services and as of September 12th, there were over 350 applicants.   

B. Public Act 18-47 – OTH Qualifying Condition:

  Commissioner Saadi reported on Pubic Act 18-47, which takes affect October 1, 2018.  The 
Department supported this legislation to address the limited circumstances where military personnel 
with otherwise honorable service (OTH) records were discharged less than honorably due to 
misconduct related to a Traumatic Brain Injury, Post-Traumatic Stress (PTS) or as a victim of 
Military Sexual Trauma to be known as a “Qualifying Condition.”  A third party licensed professional 
is required to make the qualifying condition determination on the DVA form which is then 
submitted to a state agency when applying for a benefit. 

The DVA is responsible for the administration of this new law, has developed the required 
Qualifying Condition Certification forms and the DVA Commissioner has provided notice of the new 
law to every municipality, State agency and statewide Veteran Service Organization.  The 
Commissioner went on to state that if the veteran is denied the benefit they will have to appeal to the 
agency that is making the denial.  DVA will not appeal for the veteran on this issue.   Representative 
Brian Ohler was one of the key components of this act.  Trustee Michael Thomas asked if the certified 
document be prior or proceeding the OTH.  Commissioner Saadi states that the documents predate the 
OTH, however if the form is not working, then DVA will make the appropriate adjustments.  
The Commissioner went on to report that the State of Connecticut is one of the first states to present 
this act. 

Trustee Nelligan brought up the fact that a few years ago, the state gave Veteran-owned businesses 
preference in the state contract bidding process.  Trustee Tarbox asked the Commissioner to 
approach DAS to recognize the Veterans in the bidding process.  The Commissioner stated that this is 
in place, however, if DAS is not recognizing the Veterans that are bidding and giving them the 
preference to let him know and he will investigate.  

Trustee Tarbox asked if there were any politicians asking to come on campus to tour. 
Commissioner answered that there were no invites extended to political candidates explaining that 
the state cannot use any state apparatus for the advancement of a political candidacy.  The candidates 
are welcome to visit if invited by a Veteran but they cannot campaign on campus. 
















